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MINUTES

CITY OF SUWANEE

PUBLIC ARTS COMMISSION (PAC) MEETING
Thursday, September 4, 2008, 5:30 pm

Suwanee Crossroads Building

Attending:

Commission Members: Dick Goodman, Vanessa Boggs, Earl Mitchell (arrived at 5:20 p.m.), Jim 

Rodeghiero, Linnea Miller, Vickie Johnson and Alison N. Starnes

Staff:  Toni Shrewsbury, Denise Brinson and Matt Dickison

Guest:  David Spearman with Touchstone Homes

Call to Order

Dick Goodman called the meeting to order at 5:45 pm. 

Approval of August 7, 2008 Meeting Minutes/Adoption of Agenda

Vickie Johnson moved to accept the minutes from the August 7, 2008 meeting (Jim Rodeghiero – 2nd).  Motion carried 6-0.

Vickie Johnson moved to adopt the agenda (Jim Rodeghiero – 2nd).  Motion carried 6-0.

Developer Meeting Component

PAC reviewed the most current draft of the developer guidelines prepared by Dick Goodman (see attached draft #3). In this draft, less obligatory terms were used (example: the word “may” was used rather than “must”). Option #4 under section IV (Developer’s Contribution Alternatives) was deleted. The group agreed that it would be better, and more aligned with the intent of the ordinance, to present the preferred outcome and allow the developer to propose other possibilities, if needed. Matt Dickison, planning division director, expressed concern that it may be too much to expect the developers to be fully prepared to present specific public art projects at the first meeting and suggested the group be prepared to encourage developer buy-in.

David Spearman, with Touchstone Homes, joined the group at 6:00 pm to participate in a mock developer meeting. He was provided the current draft of the developer guideline prior to the meeting. The exercise was designed to give the commission some perspective on the direction these meetings might take as well as to give them insight into the developer’s perception of the ordinance.

Following are highlights of the discussion:

· David voiced concerns about the developer meetings occurring prior to zoning at which time the developer might not own the property nor have plans completed.  Matt clarified that the developer would not present to the PAC until his zoning was in place and his plans in hand.

· David voiced concerns with regards to opening the meeting to the public. As a developer, David felt that if the public wasn’t 100% behind the project, they might be able to use the PAC as an additional hurdle for the developer to over-come. Matt reiterated that this will not be a concern if zoning has already been approved prior to the meeting. Additionally, the public will not be allowed to speak at the meetings.

· David discussed the possibility of some projects not lending themselves to placement of art.  He inquired as to what the developer would receive in return for his 1% donation. Linnea Miller explained the other options available and that public credit will be given to the developer.

· David inquired about the City’s commitment to public art projects and if the City had contributed to public art in the past.  Dick Goodman explained that the PAC was not commissioned during the timeframe of the previous projects but that the City is contributing 1% of construction costs to public art in the new City Hall. It was also noted that the fountain at Town Center Park is considered public art.  

· Commission members asked David to provide ideas about what the PAC could do to encourage support and buy-in from the developers. David cited the need to include in the guidelines, documentation that would support the idea that art is good for business and communities.  The developer needs to see the value and how it could affect his bottom-line. Additionally, it may be helpful to promote the “Suwanee” brand, especially if the developer has long-range plans in the community.

· David discussed the current verbiage of the guidelines explaining that it reads too much as a mandate and conveys the feeling of being forced to contribute, thereby putting the developer on the defensive. He suggested making language less combative and more educational.

· David reminded the group that Touchstone Homes developed Village Grove, a community here in Suwanee, and included public art in the development on their own initiative.  Alison Starnes is a resident of Village Grove and shared that the use of public art in the development influenced her decision to purchase there.

· David suggested providing a list of resources as part of the guideline. 

· For certain projects, David thought it would be better for the developer to make a contribution to the public art fund rather than placing art in the development unless the developer uses architectural details in the building.  He cited a self-storage facility as an example.  They have used fake windows and gables along with other architectural elements to give the property character.  He feels that public art in a situation like this would be out of place.

· David was asked if option #4 (as discussed previously) were not outlined in the guidelines, would he have considered it on his own?  He responded positively. 

· David was opposed to making the ordinance mandatory.

· There was some discussion that the developer should be fully prepared and ready to submit a letter outlining his project to the PAC prior to his first meeting with the commission. Vanessa suggested assigning a liaison to each developer to provide guidance as well as a 3-6 month follow-up. David was agreeable to the idea of a liaison.

· David did not feel that getting a “city stamp of approval” for his project would be beneficial to him. He further questioned the need for a formal meeting if he had already agreed to participate and had submitted an outline of his project. Vanessa explained that the meeting would provide a forum to submit a public art plan to the entire commission and would allow for an open process since the meetings will be open to the public. The developer would get the necessary sign-off at this meeting and he would be able to move forward in the development process.

· There was some discussion about what is considered public art as well as the expense of maintenance.  Shawnee Ridge was mentioned for it’s landscaping.

· David asked the commission to look differently at the various types of developments with specific regards to the impact to the developer.  For example a 1% contribution could turn into a 9% profit reduction for a residential developer. He asked that the PAC not make a strict rule as it relates to the 1% contribution.

After David left, the group discussed the developer process logistics and generally agreed that a more informal, workshop-style, format would be more conducive to obtaining buy-in from the developer.  Additionally, for developers choosing to place public art in their developments, regular follow-up by the commission would be conducted within 3-6 months of the initial meeting. The follow-up could be completed by the assigned liaison. It was noted that the process could be flexible and change over time, if needed.

The group also discussed the merits of having the PAC take an actual “vote” on the developer proposal. No firm decision was made on this topic, however, the group agreed that PAC members should give opinions on the developers plan. There was additional discussion regarding the choice of art projects and the possibility that an individual project could be deemed inappropriate.  The group was reminded that Planning and Zoning has a system of checks and balances for architectural review. Vanessa Boggs asked the members to think about way to assess individual opinions without having a formal vote.
Earl Mitchell suggested using an official logo to indicate PAC endorsement of projects the commission supports.  This topic will be discussed at a future meeting.

Due to time constraints, the remaining agenda items were not discussed in detail.

Adjournment

Earl moved that the meeting be adjourned (Alison Starnes – 2nd). Motion carried 5-0 (Vanessa Boggs and Linnea Miller had left previously). Meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m.

The next PAC meeting will be held on October 2, at 5:30 pm in the Suwanee Crossroads building.

Minutes taken by Toni Shrewsbury.

